Community Preservation Committee

March 26, 2007

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Hallin, Chair; Mr. McKain, Vice Chair; Ms. Butler, Mr. Bulman, Mr. Scott, Mr. Snow

OTHERS:  Ms. Crowell, Administrative Assistant; Mr. Ball, Mr. Bjorklund, Ms. Morrissey, Ms. Robbins

CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.
I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:

A.  Agenda-

MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the agenda as submitted.

II. OLD BUSINESS-

A.  Historical Society:  

In response to a question by Mr. Hallin, Mr. Ball explained that they had planned to address the boat house in two phases, first putting it on a wooden platform, then moving it back about 15’ while leaving the mossing shed, which is on a concrete pad, where it is.  
Subsequently, the Town decided there should be a dune on Edward Foster Road, about where the two buildings are presently located.  They must be moved closer to the road, and they are now considering putting both on platforms.  The company under contract has agreed to move both buildings as a unit.  
Mr. Leavitt asked what the new bottom line would be and Mr. Ball said it would be a little higher as they would need two wooden platforms.  The owner of the company said it would be about $15-20,000.  Mr. Ball said he hopes the Town will not require pile-driven piers but that they will be able to just dig down 4’ or so.  It is up to the Conservation Commission.  
Mr. Hallin suggested that it would be helpful to know what the Conservation Commission will require.  Mr. Ball agreed.  Mr. Scott noted that this is only a part of the problems to be addressed.  There are issues regarding peat, etc., and the proponents may be required to raise the elevation to meet the 100 year flood.  There are many permitting and construction issues, depending on how the buildings will be used.  Mr. Ball noted that the Recreation Commission is interested in using the larger building for classrooms in the summer, and the Historical Society plans to use it to display artifacts.  Both used it for storage in the winter.  The smaller building will be an adjunct to the museum, and as historic buildings both can be used for field trips and recreation.  
Mr. Scott observed that it would be important to make the site usable without flooding.

Mr. Hallin said CPC would need information regarding time frame and financing.

Mr. Scott asked if the Historical Society had enough money to do restoration and put floors under the buildings.  Mr. Ball said they do, but not enough to move the buildings.  They can do everything that was in the original plan.  

Mr. Hallin asked if the final elevation is still uncertain and was told that it is.  Mr. Ball agreed to return when he has more information, and Mr. Scott noted that there is sufficient time before the next Town Meeting to find out what the Building Inspector and the Conservation Commission will require.
Mr. Leavitt noted that the $25,000 project has been completed.  The building has been leveled and new shingles applied.  If the project had not been completed, the building would have collapsed, but it is now quite respectable.  Mr. Ball added that there are similar problems with the mossing shed.  

Mr. Bulman asked if the work would be done before the move, and was told that it would.  Neither structure is level at present and they will need good flooring systems before they can be moved.

Mr. Hallin asked who had asked to have the buildings moved, and was told it was the Marina Park Committee.  Mr. Hallin then suggested that the Historical Society request a letter from the Marina Park Committee so there will be backup.  Mr. Ball agreed.  Mr. Snow suggested that there may be FEMA funds available.  
Mr. Leavitt said it would be good to get floors under the buildings and be ready when issues resolving elevation are resolved.  If more money is needed, that is a separate issue.  Mr. Hallin agreed and asked if there is electricity in the buildings.  Mr. Ball said there is, and Mr. Hallin said he agreed with Mr. Leavitt that the floors should be ready and preliminary preparation done.

Mr. Bulman added that everyone should be made aware why the work is needed.  Mr. McKain stressed that the letter from Marine Park is necessary.  

Mr. Ball agreed to discuss the matter with the Building Inspector and to get a letter from the Marine Park Study Committee.

B.  Possible Land Purchase:  

Mr. Hallin said that CPC had considered purchase of the Hennessey property three or four years ago.  It consists of about 40 acres, 1.85 of which are wetland.  Mr. Bjorklund said he had been approached regarding buying this land at $1 million, but possibly the price could be negotiated.

Mr. Bulman said the Maxwell Trust may be involved.  He added that he may also be involved, and if so he will recuse himself from any discussion.  

Mr. Scott said he believes any further purchases to protect the Town’s water supply should be addressed by the Water Study Committee.  It would be helpful if, before CPC embarks on a massive land purchase, Mr. Rosen came to a meeting and explained what they will recommend and what priorities they have set.  

Mr. Hallin said the Water Study Committee has agreed to make recommendations regarding future purchases and to set priorities.

Mr. Leavitt noted that the Town has bought the Litchfield and Muncy properties.  A great deal of land has been purchased in that area and he is not certain the Hennessey purchase would be justified.  It may not be wise to encourage another land purchase there.  If the Maxwell Trust is interested, he would rather have them come to CPC.

Mr. Hallin explained that he is not making a recommendation.  He was approached by a couple of people and is just putting the matter out for discussion.  

Mr. Snow asked if the land is developable.  Mr. Bjorklund said there are questions regarding vernal pools, but with a 40B it could be managed.  

Mr. Snow said he felt the property CPC acquires should be more accessible to people.  Mr. Bulman noted that the Carl Pipes Trails are very well managed, and Mr. Snow said people should be made aware that they are available.  Neighbors sometimes object to the loss of privacy, but this property belongs to everyone.  
Mr. Leavitt asked if the Hennessey Property is a good investment.  Mr. Hallin said he did not know, but that it was worth looking into.  Mr. Snow agreed, adding that in a perfect world, people would work together.  

Mr. Scott said if CPC is considering purchases for open space and to protect the water supply, they should rely heavily on the Water Study Committee.  Mr. Leavitt pointed out that some land is of greater value to Cohasset’s water than Scituate’s.  Mr. Scott suggested that Cohasset might work with Scituate in this matter. Mr. Bulman asked if Cohasset would purchase land outside their town and was told they might.
Mr. Scott reiterated that he did not want to encourage anything without an evaluation by the Water Study Committee.

Mr. Hallin pointed out that CPC would need an application before taking any action.

Mr. Snow said that when the Conservation Commission set priorities, they determined that water protection is the #1 goal.  Mr. Bulman agreed, and noted that if land provides both open space and water protection, the value is doubled.  

Mr. Bjorklund observed that the Indian Winds subdivision extends into Cohasset from the Hennessey property and north of Bates Lane onto Beechwood Street.  He added that there is open space value, but it does not affect Scituate’s water supply.

Mr. Leavitt pointed out that if any groups want to recommend buying the Hennessey property they should come to CPC.  Mr. Hallin replied that the land is owned by a family trust and they may be coming to the committee.  

Mr. McKain asked what price they owners had asked, and Mr. Scott said suggested they be referred to the Water Study group.  
Mr. Hallin said there could be logistical questions, and Mr. Scott repeated that the Water Study Committee should be involved in the process.

Mr. Snow said he would discuss the matter with the Conservation Commission and suggest they confer with the Water Study Committee.

Mr. Leavitt recalled that there had been an appraisal showing that the property could be built on, but another appraisal said it was problematical.  There would be a huge difference in the price, and this should be resolved ahead of time.

Mr. McKain noted that contiguity of properties could be an issue, and asked if there is an unfragmented forest involved.  Mr. Snow added that there is access from the Fournier property, and he believes the Toll Brothers’ option is now gone.  He will report back at the next meeting.
Mr. Bjorklund said that Mr. Wheelwright has large chunks of landlocked property in the area.  He added that the Rod and Gun Club has seven acres nearby, and that the Carl Pipes Trail crosses property Mr. Bjorklund owns.  There is a town owned field and a go cart track behind the Rod and Gun Club.  He does not believe the trail has any legal right to be by Holly Crest Pond.  It is a difficult piece of property.  About ten years ago Mr. Bjorklund bought a seven acre piece of land, and he could make it available to CPC if it is valuable to the overall open space plan.

In response to a question by Mr. Scott, Mr. Bjorklund said his property is shown on the assessor’s plan and he can prove legal title.  Scituate owns the town field, Mr. Bjorklund owns three parcels of wetland, the Maxwell Trust bought the Moncy property with a deed restriction, and the Wheelwright property is in the middle.  He believes there is an easement through the Rod and Gun Club property.
Mr. Snow said he will ask the Conservation Commission if they are interested in the available land.

Mr. Leavitt said he would like the Conservation Commission to identify their priorities, and Mr. Snow said there may be different opinions on the committee.

Mr. Bulman observed that many people do not understand the restrictions on CPC money.
III. NEW BUSINESS-

A.  Future Meetings-  

Mr. Scott said there should be at least one meeting a month.  It was decided that CPC will meet April 9, May 14, and June 11.  All meetings will be posted immediately and can be amended if there are future changes.  

B.  Historical Commission:  Mr. Leavitt reported that the Historical Commission will meet on the first and third Thursdays of each month.  As of July 1 he will be their representative to CPC.  Susan Phippen is presently working on making the Town’s burial sites eligible for the National Register and will analyze the data at the next meeting.  The Commission will then set priorities.  
Mr. Hallin asked if the Historical Society will still present articles at Town Meeting.  Mr. Leavitt replied that in the future articles dealing with historical preservation will come from the Historical Commission.  The Historical Society will work out a three year plan and will involve the Commission.  The Capital Planning Committee has asked the Historical Commission to work out a five year plan.  It will not be carved in stone, and will be updated annually.  

Mr. Scott agreed that this is a good idea, but cautioned that CPC funds are totally separate from Town funds.  He added that it is important to work together and keep each other informed.

C.  Application Process Review:  Mr. Scott suggested that a working subcommittee address application process management and make sure the Town is aware that CPC has oversight.  

Mr. Hallin said there could be a one page form that applicants could use to submit feedback each month.  Mr. Leavitt asked if once a quarter would be more realistic, and Mr. Hallin said it could just say, “No change,” but there should be something each month.  A process could be set up for newer applicants explaining how to submit bills to the Town, etc.  

Mr. Scott said it might be wise to have a financial subcommittee to make sure the bills are submitted properly, etc.  The financial subcommittee could work with the Town Accountant or Treasurer.  The Community Preservation Initiative Report should be submitted to Executive Office of Environmental Affairs.  Mr. Hallin said he would look into it.  

Mr. Leavitt questioned the need for subcommittees if CPC as a whole addresses all the issues.  Mr. Scott said there would still be a need for a contact person for each applicant.  Mr. Bulman suggested that each applicant could submit a compliance completion report when his project is concluded.

Mr. Leavitt said that once a project gets going there should be some kind of a form, then one at completion, with photos, etc.  The first quarter meeting should address ongoing projects and have the applicants come in and report their progress.  

Ms. Butler asked if the committee is aware of how present applicants are doing and Mr. Hallin said the South Swamp was doing well but got stalled.  The fish ladder is done, the library partnership is out there.

Mr. Leavitt said priorities should be set at the next meeting, and current and active projects identified.  Ms. Crowell will provide forms for quarterly and final project status.  The next agenda will address the application processes.  

Mr. Bjorklund suggested that it might be advisable to spend a Saturday morning at Historical Society project sites.  Mr. Leavitt said this would be a good idea to do this at the start, then at the completion of each project.

Mr. Scott asked who takes care of the applications for conservation restrictions on the Jackman property.  Mr. Hallin said Town Counsel does, and he will check on the status.

Mr. Scott noted that Mr. Clark was to come back to the committee regarding Driftway after Town Meeting, and Mr. Hallin said he will arrange it.

ADJOURNMENT – 9:00 p.m.:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. McKain, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn the meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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